

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE CABINET HELD ON 20th JANUARY 2022

PRESENT: Councillor J Oates (Chair), Councillors M Bailey and S Doyle

The following officers were present: Andrew Barratt (Chief Executive), Stefan Garner (Executive Director Finance), Sarah McGrandle (Assistant Director Operations and Leisure) and Jo Hutchison (Democratic Services, Scrutiny and Elections Officer)

99 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Alex Farrell and Rob Pritchard.

100 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

The minutes of the meetings held on 2 December 2021 and 16 December 2021 were approved and signed as a correct record.

(Moved by Councillor J Oates and seconded by Councillor M Bailey)

101 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no Declarations of Interest.

102 QUESTION TIME:

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC NO. 1 Under Schedule 4, 13, Mr H Loxton asked the Portfolio Holder for Finance and Customer Services, the following question:-

On page 10 of the Draft Budget and Medium Term Financial Strategy 2022/23 included in this evenings meeting it states "Income from the commercial/industrial portfolio has held up during the pandemic, but underlying market issues and the increase in online shopping (increased by the pandemic) mean that there is an immediate risk in relation to the income achievable from the Council's commercial property portfolio including the Ankerside Shopping Centre and NCP car park, while not known at present, could result in a significant loss of income."

While I can understand the NCP car park issue as the council own the land could you please confirm what commercial property is owned by the council in relation to Ankerside shopping centre?

Councillor Bailey gave the following reply:

Thank you, Mr Loxton. Tamworth Borough Council owns the Freehold of Ankerside.

Mr Loxton asked the following Supplementary Question:

If Tamworth Borough Council own the freehold that means that the person in charge of Ankerside leases the building from the Council and the reason I ask the question is (trying to be careful what I say) when people talk about Ankerside and the Council, it always seems to be that Ankerside is nothing to do with the Council and this would seem to suggest otherwise. Obviously if Tamworth Council has the freehold, Tamworth Council would want Ankerside filled as much as possible because if it is doing well that is good for the Council because they have the freehold. It's a bit of a surprise to see that they hold the freehold. Do you think the Council have led the public, or made the public think that they don't have anything to do with Ankerside from what they have said in the past. Thank you.

Councillor Oates responded to the supplementary question:

The freehold owned by Tamworth Borough Council relates to the land that Ankerside stands on. Tamworth Borough Council have no responsibility for the building and no role in the running of the shopping centre or car parks. So the commercial viability and usage of those stores has no impact on the Borough Council's income from the freehold, the Borough Council has no influence on the use of the stores within Ankerside.

103 MATTERS REFERRED TO THE CABINET IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PROCEDURE RULES

The Chair confirmed that he would invite the Chair of the Infrastructure Safety & Growth Scrutiny Committee to speak on the Committee's recommendations in relation to the Curtain Wall tender when this item was considered at item 10 on the Agenda.

104 DRAFT BUDGET & MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL STRATEGY 2022/23

The Report of the Leader of the Council to approve the draft package of budget proposals (attached at Appendix A to the Report) to consult with the Joint Scrutiny Committee (Budget) on 26th January 2022 and receive their feedback on the:

- General Fund Revenue (GF) Budget and Council Tax for 2022/23;
- Housing Revenue Account (HRA) Budget for 2022/23;

- Capital Programme General Fund & HRA;
- Medium Term Financial Strategy (MTFS).

RESOLVED That:

- Cabinet approved the draft package of budget proposals including the proposed policy changes (as detailed at Appendix B to the Report); and
- 2. As required by the Constitution of the Council, the Joint Scrutiny Committee (Budget) on 26th January 2022 be requested to consider the budget proposals contained within this report.

(Moved by Councillor J Oates and seconded by Councillor M Bailey)

105 BUSINESS RATES INCOME FORECAST 2022/23

The Report of the Portfolio Holder for Finance and Customer Services to report and seek endorsement from Members on the Business Rates income forecast for 2022/23.

RESOLVED that:

- 1. Members approved the Business Rates income forecast for 2022/23 and subsequent NNDR1 form for submission to MHCLG by 31 January 2022, in line with the scheme of delegation.
- 2. Should material amendments be required to the forecast NNDR1, Cabinet authorised the Executive Director Finance, in consultation with the Leader of the Council, to make such required amendments as necessary; and
- 3. Members noted discretionary relief granted to qualifying bodies in line with the existing policy.

(Moved by Councillor M Bailey and seconded by Councillor S Doyle)

106 AMINGTON COMMUNITY WOODLAND REVIEW

The Report of the Portfolio Holder for Skills, Planning, Economy & Waste to update Cabinet on changes to the Amington Community Woodland Project – an element of the Amington Golf Course Development Project.

RESOLVED that Cabinet:

- 1. Approved the amended project name and combine the 2 existing capital budgets (CP2852 and CP2853) to create 1 single project.
- 2. Approved the revised project budget of £781,500 including the ongoing maintenance fund
- 3. Approved the revised capital project programme and include the additional funding of £131,510 received creating a total Capital Budget for the project of £581,500.
- 4. Approved the release of a further £331,510 from the section 106 account to the capital programme to fund the revised capital budget.
- 5. Approved the release of up to £200,000 from section 106 account to the Revenue Account over the next 10 years to contribute to the maintenance of the area.

(Moved by Councillor J Oates and seconded by Councillor S Doyle)

107 STATEMENT OF COMMON GROUND WITH LICHFIELD DISTRICT COUNCIL (PLANNING)

The Report of the Portfolio Holder for Skills, Planning, Economy & Waste sought delegated authority from Cabinet to allow the Assistant Director Growth and Regeneration to negotiate and agree to a Statement of Common Ground (SoCG) between the Council and Lichfield District Council (LDC) relating to issues surrounding the Lichfield District Local Plan 2040.

RESOLVED that:

 Cabinet delegated authority to negotiate and sign a Statement of Common Ground with Lichfield District Council to the Assistant Director Growth and Regeneration in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Skills, Planning, Economy and Waste.

(Moved by Councillor S Doyle and seconded by Councillor J Oates)

108 CURTAIN WALL TENDER

The Report of the Portfolio Holder for Skills, Planning Economy & Waste to seek approval of expenditure above £100k limit from a secured budget for the purpose of completing essential capital works at Tamworth Castle.

The Chair invited the Chair of the Infrastructure Safety & Growth Scrutiny Committee to report to Cabinet following that Committee's consideration of this item at its meeting on 19th January 2022.

The Scrutiny Chair reported that the Infrastructure Safety & Growth Scrutiny Committee had resolved to recommend to Cabinet that:

- 1. Cabinet instruct that the contracted castle architects act as external quality assurance for the works;
- 2. previous contractors performance be taken into account in the tender appraisal.

The Portfolio Holder for Skills, Planning Economy & Waste confirmed his support for these recommendations.

Cabinet considered the recommendations in the Report and the Scrutiny Committee's recommendation, and amended recommendation 2 and added a further recommendation.

RESOLVED that:

- 1. Approval was given to tender to market for the proposed capital works.
- 2. Consideration was given to allocating £70,000 from the Capital Contingency Budget, in addition to the budget already secured for this project, to allow additional necessary work to take place and to achieve cost savings over time.
- 3. Approval was given for delegated authority in consultation with the Portfolio Holder to enter into contract with the most competitive tenderer.
- 4. Cabinet consider a specific contingency for the Castle Curtain Wall of £30,000 to be included in next year's budget preparation.
- 5. Cabinet instruct that the contracted castle architects act as external quality assurance for the works.
- 6. Previous contractors performance be taken into account in the tender appraisal.

(Moved by Councillor J Oates and seconded by Councillor S Doyle)

Leader		